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NPCI/UPI/OC no. 25/2017-18                                                                                                 June 30th, 2017 

 

To, 

All Members banks – Unified Payments Interface (UPI), 

 

Subject: -  Discontinuing services on USSD 1.0 system 

*99#, a USSD based mobile banking service of NPCI was initially launched in November 2012. The 

service had limited reach and only two TSPs were offering this service i.e. MTNL & BSNL. 

Understanding the importance of mobile banking in financial inclusion in general and of *99# in 

particular, various regulatory/trade bodies came together to ensure on boarding of all TSPs on *99# 

(USSD 1.0). With the wider ecosystem (11 TSPs), *99# was dedicated to the nation by Hon’ble Prime 

minister on 28th August 2014, as part of Pradhan Manti Jan Dhan Yojna. 

NPCI launched Unified Payments Interface (UPI) with member banks on 25th August, 2016. UPI allows 

account holders across banks to send and receive money using a unique id known as UPI id or payment 

address. UPI allows users the facility to generate their own UPI ID. Besides UPI ID, user can also send 

money using the conventional financial address i.e. Account number + IFSC and also, through 

emerging option of AADHAAR number. Conceptualized as a mobile application based solution 

primarily catering to internet compatible phones (smart-phone users), UPI is now available for non-

internet based mobile devices (smartphone as well as basic phones) in the form of dialling option 

(*99# ) and is known as USSD 2.0 (available on the existing number *99#). This functionality i.e. USSD 

2.0 is launched along with BHIM on 30th December 2016. 

In USSD 1.0 (existing *99#), 51 banks were live. Post the introduction of USSD 2.0, these banks have 

started migrating to new system, after performing necessary migration process (Documentation & 

certification). 41 banks have already moved to USSD 2.0 and remaining banks are in the process of 

doing so. All the new members are on-boarded on USSD 2.0 only. NPCI has made both the systems 

active (USSD 1.0 & 2.0) to facilitate this migration up to 31st July 2017.  

USSD 1.0 system shall discontinue from 1st August 2017. Members are advised to take note of it and 

circulate to their respective internal teams for timely migration to USSD 2.0 if not done so far. 

Thanking you, 

Yours faithfully, 

 

Dilip Asbe 

(Chief Operating Officer) 

 

 


